Minutes of the Transmission Line Intervention Subcommittee of the WV Chapter of the Sierra Club’s Energy Committee, August 31, 2007
Participants: Barbara Fallon, moderator, Jonathan Rosenbaum, Duane Nichols, Frank Young (WV Highlands Conservancy), Will & Pat Riley, Sally Wilts, Rodger Dotson, Paul Wilson, Jim Kotcon, Karen Grubb. Bill DePaulo participated by speaker phone.

Agenda: 1. Fundraising
               2. Strategic Plan


   3. Expert witnesses


   4. Coalition building


   5. Message


   6. Tactics and Timeline

Actions to date: Jim prepared the New Matter Form that was submitted to National SC. This contains our arguments from a legal point of view, but isn’t suitable for the public portion of the campaign. National SC approved our intervention with WV PSC and Bill DePaulo filed on a pro bono basis. 
On September 14 the PSC will have a procedural hearing in Charleston, which Bill can attend.

Coalition building


Duane has been in contact with Rick Layton from Greene County, PA whose group is opposed to the power line. There are 8 public hearings scheduled and Duane will attend one or more for Mon Valley Clean Air Coalition to state their environmental concerns.

He has also been in communication with GASP (Group against smog and pollution) in western PA and will write an article for their quarterly newsletter.


There was a meeting in early June for the tristate area opposed to the powerlines, which Jim K attended. There is a list serve, but they are not coordinating strategies between states.


The Piedmont Environmental Council in VA reportedly has one million dollars to use in opposition to the line(s).We asked if they would share their expert witness and consultants with us,  and they agreed to share information, but do not want them to testify in WV prior to the VA hearings, as it would give opposition more time to prepare.

Capon Valley Coalition, Wardensville, WV, has similar issues to ours and are interested in collaborating. No attorney yet, active on internet. There is a meeting Sept. 11th and Barbara and Jim will try and attend.

A couple that own land in Tucker County but live in Washington, DC are interested in contributing money and participating.


Halleck and Southern Mon County Community Association (www.notowersinwv.org)and Laurel Run Watershed Association, and a group from Osage are all mostly NIMBY. There are several people from Tunnelton in opposition.


It will be important to work on legal strategies with other intervenors. The PSC website contains list of intervenors.


Jim wonders if we should seek coalitions with nontraditional (for us) partners, such as the Farm Bureau and/or the WV Energy Users Group. This group includes some of the largest corporations in the state, including DuPont, Weirton Steel, and Mylan. A small increase in electricity rates will impact them greatly. They could afford to pay thousands to expert witnesses if it would save them money in the long run. Bill DePaulo agreed to contact the Energy Users Group.
Tactics

We can place sample letters and background information on the chapter website. Jim will send Paul a fact sheet tomorrow. Original letters, based on bullet points, are more effective than form letters. We can use group meetings to generate letters and to stuff envelopes for an appeal mailing.



The targets of the letters will be PSC, legislators, news media. Governor Manchin felt blindsided by the rate increase for WV residents. This is a hot issue in the affected counties and he needs to know that there is significant voter opposition. 
   
Letters to the editor are very effective. We also need to counter false information that is in the media.


We’ll need articles in each issue of our newsletter, directing readers to our website for the background info and sample letters. We’ll need a way for members to find the postal address of their state legislators.  Jonathan will help Paul with website info.

WVHC will put a link to our website on theirs and we can submit an article for their newsletter every month.

Expert Witnesses


Synapse Energy was recommended by National SC and they have been retained by PA groups. We have contacted Richard Rosen of Telos Institute, Boston., who reports that he is very busy. He estimates that we would need $20,000  to 30,000 for his work. 
Jonathan has spoken with Ron Klein, a retired WVU electrical engineering professor. Duane Nichols and Jonathan will talk again with this individual and see if he has important information for our intervention and if he can be retained. His expertise is in the reliability of the electrical grid, but he is not an economist.

The experts need to present solid reasons why AE testimony is wrong. They will review and rebut the AE testimony, and present direct testimony about the impact of the line on electricity rates, the fact that effective energy conservation will make the line unnececessary, examine the options to improve the reliability of the current network, and explore more cost effective options than new transmission lines. The other intervenors will be focusing on property values, aesthetics and herbicide effects, which will only prompt moving the line to somewhere else.


Jim McNeely, an a environmental attorney and formerly in the House of Delegates, would be a good source of information about expert witnesses.

Scheduling – the evidentiary hearings will be in November and December, and will probably need to be filed in October, so we need to hire our experts soon.


Bill DePaulo –“ We need to mount a credible attack on their proposed economics, or there is no use to proceed.”
Fundraising


Barb Fallon has taken the lead on this and we have received some funding from National SC. Will and Rodger are helping her.



The question was raised about holding a benefit event like the Garden Party. This only generates about $5000. A musical event was proposed.and Jim Savarino of Morgantown is looking into this possibility.


Jim K feels that an appeal to individual donors may be our best fundraiser. We plan to send appeal letters to SC members in the 6 affected counties.

 Mike Shaw, formerly Development Director for WVU School of Medicine, is now at Fairmont State and may be a good contact. Barb will follow up.

The SC Foundation is tax exempt and we’ll need to have an account set up specifically for this campaign. We’ll verify with Mary Davis, treasurer, that this has occurred.


WV Highlands Conservancy, represented by Frank Young, will likely contribute $1000 this year and another $1000 in February or March.
Messaging


Jim K rec: Keeping it simple.

Need to give our reasons for intervening, with emphasis on global warming, energy conservation, leveling mountains, increased CO2 emissions with more coal-fired powerplants. Let them know what fundraising has occurred and what other groups are opposing. Frank rec: for any articles for WVHC to include MTR, since this is a live issue for many members.


Frank came up with: “WV is ours, no new towers” as a slogan for bumper stickers.  Additional concise statements include: AE should invest in green energy and efficiency, not transmission lines. WV can not be a sacrifice zone for AE’s greed. Conserve energy, our mountains and our communities and keep WV Wild and wonderful.

Bumper sticker should include www.wvsierraclub.org
Strategic Plan


Primary target: PSC


Secondary targets: Governor Manchin, legislators


Public audiences: Property-owners affected by the transmission lines, ratepayers, watershed groups, environmental groups, tourism-related businesses

Timeline


There is a status hearing on September 14 to set the schedule for when AE final testimony has to be in. Then the testimony from other intervenors and their expert witnesses can be scheduled, as well as rebuttals. Public hearings will be held. Then at the evidentiary hearing, the experts are sworn in, cross examination will take place and there will be rulings on motions. After the hearing, each intervenor submits a brief, and then replies to the initial briefing. The PSC decision must be made by 400 days from the date of filing.

November and December will be the evidentiary hearings so we need to have our experts prepared and fund-raising well along by then. Barb plans to have the donor request letters out by second week of September.


Jim K relates that there is some interest among state delegates to revise the statute that governs how PSC considers the balance between the public and environmental costs of utilities requests for increased fees. Jim will check on legislation in other states and WVEC will take this up early in October. If the legislature were to change this wording early next year, it might have a major effect on decision-making in this case.

Paul will communicate to Bill DePaulo that we expect to have 1-2 expert witnesses and we expect Bill to prepare them for the evidentiary hearings, the cross examination of the AE witnesses and to prepare the initial and rebuttal briefs after the hearing. We need to have a clear understanding of his willingness to carry out these responsibilities.

